
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 21st June 2011
at Defford Village Hall
Present: 
Cllrs Robert Bemand (Chair), Ian Spiers, Sonja Lee, Hazel Wakefield, Ron Davis, David Robinson and Patricia Steel. 
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; Madeleine Sumner, Worcestershire County Council; Cllr Adrian Hardman; 16 members of the public

1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Councillor Roy Shepherd. Cllr Wakefield declared an interest in the Defford Relief in Need charity and the Defford Village Hall. There were no declarations of interest relating to items on the agenda. 

2. Minutes of the meeting held on 17th May 2011 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the Minutes of the meeting of the 17th May 2011 should be accepted and signed as a true record. 

3. Planning 

(a) New applications
The following planning applications had been received  and circulated around members of the Planning Committee:

W/11/00894/PP -  17 Lower Drive, Besford

Proposal: Demolition of single storey rear extension and replacement with new single storey extension. 

Planning Committee: No objection

W/00952/PN  -  2 Buckles Orchard, Harpley Road, Defford

Proposal: Amendment to approved application W/09/01554 construction of 2 houses + garages

Planning Committee: No objection 

W/11/01042/PP  -  24 Lower Drive, Besford

Proposal: Replacement garage

Planning Committee: No objection 

(b) Wychavon District Council decisions  

There were none. 
4. Finance

a) To approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £1,168.43 were approved for payment: Defford Village Hall, hall hire 31/5/11; New Farm Grounds Maintenance, lengthsman work May ’11; Worcestershire CALC, Councillor training; LA Garden Services, grass-cutting in May & June ’11; Staffing costs May ’11. 
b) To approve the Accounts for the financial year 2010/11 

It was resolved to approve the Accounts for the financial year 2010/11. 
c) To approve the Annual Return for the financial year 2010/11

It was resolved to approve the Annual Return for the financial year 2010/11. 

5. Co-option of a Parish Councillor

Two applications for co-option had been received. It was resolved to vote for candidates with a show of hands. The successful candidate was Clive Woods, who was duly co-opted onto the Parish Council unanimously. 
6. To discuss a Community Bus Scheme

Madeleine Sumner of Worcestershire County Council informed the meeting that it looked likely that the daytime service of the 382 bus service would be retained with the loss of the Sunday service and the evening services other than Friday and Saturday evenings. The service was currently out to tender so the costs and the final extent of the timetable were not yet known, but there would be some subsidy. The 375 service would be replaced with a similar service. All changes would take place from September. 
The 382 Sunday journey was being cut in its entirety as it was the most heavily subsided part of the service and attracted the lowest numbers of passengers. A recent survey showed that 91 passengers used the Sunday service across 17 available timetabled journeys. 

The Parish Council would have various options if it wanted to replace journeys of the 382 service that were to be discontinued. A bus operator can be approached or a taxi firm for smaller numbers. Alternatively, a community group such as Pershore Volunteer Centre can be approached to run a service. In this case, volunteer drivers would need to be found to do the driving. The service would be considerably cheaper to run with the only costs to be found being the hire charge of the bus and fuel costs. 

In each case short-term funding would be available from the County Council to set up the service and run it for a while, but it would need ultimately to self-fund. Possible income streams would be from fares charged to passengers, reimbursements under the concessionary fare scheme, and financial support from the parishes involved. The concessionary fare scheme would provide a reimbursement from the County Council of £1 per person journey for every journey travelled under a concessionary fare. 
It is recommended that a survey is carried out to identify which lost journeys would be of the most value and attract the most travellers. Ms Sumner offered to help prepare a survey and could supply a model transport survey as a starting point. 
It was decided that a working party would be set up comprising of councillors from the various interested parishes. Councillors from Pershore Town Council, Drakes Broughton and Wadborough Parish Council, and Eckington Parish Council all expressed interest in being part of the working party. 

It was noted that the bus service was not currently advertised and that perhaps it should be promoted via the various Parish Magazines in the parishes along the route. 

7. To review the Parish Council’s Insurance Policy

The Council decided that quotes from alternative companies would be gathered before renewal of the insurance policy next year. 
8. Councillors reports  

a) County Councillor A Hardman

County Cllr Hardman reported that the secondary consultation on Adult Social Care would focus only on gathering the opinions of those who would be paying considerably more than previously, rather than being open to all. 

Upper Street would receive carriageway patching work in July. Cllr Davis wished to thank the County Council for the resurfacing works to Bakers Hill. 
On traffic matters, Cllr Hardman reported that the speed limit on A roads is under review and a section of 50mph speed restriction may be imposed between the existing 40mph and national speed limit zones on the A4104 from Defford to Pershore. Also, complaints have been received regarding the increased traffic travelling to Croome Court on country roads and that WCC would be looking into installing additional brown signs to direct visitors to the alternative route. 

b) District Councillor R Davis

District Cllr Davis reported that the South Worcestershire Development Plan would be going to consultation in September. The target number of homes to be built under the SWDP by 2030 is 21,600 with 7,454 of those in Wychavon. 35 roadshows will be held around the district to gather opinions of the public. Potential building land has been identified for 40% of the required development, mainly in Pershore, with a potential 10 properties in Defford and 20 in Eckington, but no development planned for Besford. 
c) Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Steel expressed her gratitude to the County Council for retaining the subsidy on the 382 bus service, which means that the bus company are unable to withdraw the service without agreement from the County Council. 
ii. Cllr Wakefield suggested that the Council may wish to look into acquiring Quality Status which would give it more wide-ranging powers. 

9. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

The following correspondence had been received:

· Notice that the planning application W/10/00276/CU Home Farm, St Peters Lane, Besford is due to be discussed by the Wychavon Planning Committee on the 23rd June. 
· An email from the VHMC:  the internal doors from the former Village Hall were sold to Leominster Reclamation for £225. 

· Notice that the latest update of the Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA) has been published and is available at www.swdevelopmentplan.org/html/publications.html. 

· An invitation to councillors to a New Homes Bonus Event run by the District Council on the 18th July.
· Notice of the Open Spaces Society’s Open Day on the 3rd September. 

10. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 2nd August at Besford Court Community Hall. 

Public Questions

Discussions took place on the 382 bus service which are minuted under Item 6. 

Some discussions on the Village Hall took place. A parishioner asked if any action was being taken by the Parish Council regarding the matter that the land on which the new Village Hall is sited is subject to a 99 year lease instead of being owned outright. The Chairman confirmed that the Parish Council were not investigating the matter. It was ascertained that the former Chairman of the Parish Council had disposed of three files of documents relating to the new Village Hall project. 
The meeting was closed at 9.40pm. 
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